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January 12, 2018

Office of the Attorney General
Attention: Opinion Committee
P.O. Box 12548
Austin, Texas 78711-2548

Re:  RQ-0201-KP

Dear General Paxton: 

Please accept this letter on behalf of the Association of Texas Professional Educators (“ATPE”) 
related to the above referenced request for opinion. (See Exhibit 1.)

ATPE was incorporated as a nonprofit, member-controlled association in 1980. ATPE’s Articles 
of Incorporation and State Bylaws state that the purpose for which the corporation was organized 
was to “further education as a service and a profession . . . [and] promot[e] …activities, services 
and training for educators…” ATPE’s published Vision Statement includes the goal of making “a 
positive difference in the lives of educators and schoolchildren.” ATPE membership is open to 
all educators employed by the independent public school districts of Texas, and with more than 
100,000 members statewide, we are the leading educators’ association in Texas. With our strong 
collaborative philosophy, ATPE speaks for classroom teachers; administrators; future, retired, and 
para-educators. We work to create better opportunities for 5.4 million public schoolchildren.

On behalf of its members, ATPE submits this letter in response to the above-referenced request 
for an opinion submitted by Sen. Paul Bettencourt as Chair of the Senate Select Committee on 
Property Tax Reform. ATPE respectfully requests that the Office of the Attorney General accept 
this letter submitted on behalf of our membership and consider the points made herein. 

ATPE is one of the original partner members of the group known as the Texas Educators Vote 
(TEV) coalition. The nonpartisan group was informally created in 2015 to provide a mechanism 
for diverse entities to share ideas and collaborate on strategies to cultivate interest in increas-
ing voter participation within the education community. The coalition hosts a website containing 
resources for educators interested in participating in elections and provides additional tips and 
resources for school leaders to encourage voter turnout within the education community. These 
resources include model language for a school board resolution to encourage voter awareness 
and participation within a school district and a voluntary oath by which educators may signify their 
personal commitment to being actively engaged voters during an election year.

In his request for an opinion, Sen. Bettencourt suggests that as a result of the TEV coalition’s 
recent efforts to help “Get Out The Vote” (GOTV) within the education community, some Texas 
school boards have taken actions that “espouse a political perspective on education,” which 
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he presents as actions that are illegal and unconstitutional. At the heart of his criticism is the 
TEV-promoted resolution that encourages school district employees and eligible students to 
participate in the elections process. Members of the TEV coalition drafted the model resolution 
to help school leaders promote a culture of voting within their school communities, and several 
school boards have voted to adopt such a resolution. The resolution encourages participation by 
district employees and eligible students and identifies GOTV resources that “may” be useful to 
help facilitate their participation in the election process. Nothing in the model resolution requires 
or compels school district employees to vote or not vote, or to take any mandatory action related 
to elections. The resolution language also makes no reference whatsoever to political candidates, 
parties, or ballot measures.

The GOTV efforts of the TEV coalition within the education community are no different from 
similar work being done by Texas’s own Secretary of State (SOS) through that office’s Project 
V.O.T.E. and related initiatives. On its website, the SOS describes its project as “a program de-
signed to help students become knowledgeable, responsible voters. This non-partisan program 
provides information on voter registration, student workers on Election Day, and the VoteTexas.
gov website.” The SOS website similarly applauds school superintendents for implementing a 
voter registration program and pledging the participation of all their school principals: “Cultivating 
Lifelong Voters: The following Texas superintendents have pledged 100% participation among 
their district’s high school principals in the Texas Secretary of State’s High School Voter Registra-
tion Initiative….” (https://www.sos.state.tx.us/elections/projectvote/superintendents.html.) 

The Secretary of State’s program, administered with taxpayer funds by a statewide elected 
official and his staff to “cultivate lifelong voters” through school-based initiatives, is hardly different 
from the coalition’s effort to encourage school districts to promote a culture of voting. If Sen. Bet-
tencourt believes that the TEV coalition’s activities are illegal, then arguably he must also believe 
that the state of Texas is violating the constitution when it encourages school officials to facilitate 
voter registration and participation by students. Under Sen. Bettencourt’s reasoning, the “100% 
participation pledge” made by hundreds of public school superintendents and touted on the Texas 
Secretary of State’s website must also constitute “coercing” and “compelling the speech” of gov-
ernment employees. Sen. Bettencourt’s assertions run counter to longstanding, legally supported 
traditions of promoting voter education and nonpartisan GOTV efforts like ATPE’s and the work of 
the TEV coalition.

Sen. Bettencourt mistakenly asserts that the coalition’s GOTV efforts are aimed at spurring vot-
er participation only by those who would cast votes aligned with particular viewpoints or partisan 
agendas. He asks for guidance on school-subsidized “political advertising or communications 
designed to influence voters to vote for or against a particular measure or candidate.” We respect 
the senator’s interest in learning more about the legal restrictions on political advertising and the 
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use of school district resources for political purposes. In fact, ATPE and other member partners 
of the TEV coalition have worked to ensure that the coalition’s educational materials include 
guidance about what educators can and cannot do related to elections. (See, for example, the 
Resources section of the coalition website at http://texaseducatorsvote.com/key-resources/.) We 
are, however, puzzled by the senator’s repeated implications that the GOTV initiatives of the TEV 
coalition are designed to favor particular political parties, candidates, or ballot measures, when 
there is no evidence whatsoever to support such a claim.

In his request for an opinion, Sen. Bettencourt states that the TEV coalition partners “are 
private organizations that aim to advance their own interests and protect the interests of its 
members. Thus, a district decision to implement a particular organization or association’s political 
agenda is of questionable service to the public.” Sen. Bettencourt does not provide any example 
of which “organization or association’s political agenda” he believes is being “implemented” within 
school districts. The only agenda that has been espoused by the TEV coalition through its mem-
bers is a nonpartisan one aimed at increasing voter turnout.

Sen. Bettencourt also notes in his letter that the TEV coalition’s website “links to other web-
sites that are partisan in nature.” The senator has not identified which of the linked websites he 
believes are “partisan,” but we note that the coalition’s externally sponsored resources include 
the aforementioned voter guide created by the Texas Rural Education Association; the Texas Civil 
Rights Project’s publication on student voter registration; the Texas Secretary of State’s Project 
V.O.T.E.; the nonpartisan League of Women Voters of Texas; and TeachtheVote.org, which is 
another nonpartisan voter education resource maintained by ATPE. 

ATPE’s Teach the Vote website features profiles of all candidates running for legislative seats, 
seeking to become members of the State Board of Education, or pursuing certain statewide 
elected offices. The cornerstone of the website is a candidate survey in which all of the aforemen-
tioned candidates are invited to take part and have their own statements about public education 
issues and campaign information published on our website in an unedited, unabridged, and un-
adulterated format.  Through TeachtheVote.org, ATPE compiles and shares factual information on 
votes taken by incumbents and endorsements that candidates have received from other entities, 
but ATPE does not endorse candidates or use the website to make recommendations for voters 
on particular candidates. The goal of TeachtheVote.org is to provide a nonpartisan resource that 
voters can use to learn more about their own candidates’ stances on education issues. As such 
a resource for voters, TeachtheVote.org has been linked and promoted by other nonpartisan 
groups, including the TEV coalition.

Again, it is unclear to us why Sen. Bettencourt feels concerned that the TEV coalition website 
links to other websites, including our own TeachtheVote.org, when those sites do not endorse 
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particular political parties, candidates, or ballot measures. This is all the more puzzling when 
you consider the fact that Texas taxpayer resources are being used elsewhere by state govern-
ment officials to promote websites and resources that are manifestly “partisan.” For example, the 
Secretary of State’s VoteTexas.gov website provides external links of interest to such entities as 
the Texas Democratic Party and the Republican Party of Texas, among others (https://www.vote-
texas.gov/resources/learn-more-about-voting.html). While those links are clearly tied to political 
party “websites that are partisan in nature” by their very definition, we doubt that Sen. Bettencourt 
would complain that the Texas Secretary of State through VoteTexas.gov is expending taxpayer 
resources in an attempt to encourage only “partisan” voters to participate in the election process. 
Thus, we remain perplexed by the unfounded claims that the TEV coalition and its partners are 
endeavoring to promote voter participation only by those with particular viewpoints.

Additionally, Bettencourt complains in his opinion request that some school boards have autho-
rized their school district administrators to facilitate voter participation among school district em-
ployees and eligible students through a variety of means, “which may include…providing District 
transportation to and from polling places.” Bettencourt has woven into his request for a legal opin-
ion inaccurate statements of fact. He states that the aforementioned TEV model resolution deals 
with “the usage of taxpayer-funded transportation to take public employees and students to and 
from the polling locations to vote in favor of a particular political agenda.” (Emphasis added.) This 
is factually inaccurate, as there is absolutely nothing in the model resolution language shared by 
the TEV coalition that encourages, states, or even implies that school officials should facilitate 
voting “in favor of a particular political agenda.” The sole purpose of the resolution, clearly stated 
in the language of the model resolution, is to facilitate voting, regardless of political affiliations, 
persuasions, parties, agendas, or outcomes.1 

Sen. Bettencourt further distorts the reality of the TEV coalition’s GOTV initiatives with addition-
al misstatements of facts about the coalition’s suggestions to school officials regarding bus trans-
portation. Bettencourt falsely states in his letter that school bus transportation to the polls would 
be “only provided to those likely to support and vote in favor of those organizations’ political 
agenda.” Sen. Bettencourt also states that such transportation would be offered “for only a cer-
tain few who are being asked to go to the polls by the school district to vote in a manner befitting 
their own self-interests, or those of particular organizations.” In his repeated references to “those 
organizations,” it is unclear which entities Sen. Bettencourt believes would be the beneficiaries of 

1 �While ATPE is familiar only with the model resolution language and has not collected data on actual resolutions adopted 
by school boards around the state, it is worth noting that Sen. Bettencourt has offered no evidence of any school board’s 
adopting resolution language that is different from the model language. Thus, there has been nothing presented in the 
senator’s letter that would back up his claim that the resolutions being adopted by school boards have advocated voting 
“in favor of a particular political agenda.”
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a school district’s provision of transportation to the polls, but it’s also immaterial since ATPE, the 
TEV coalition, and many school district officials would contest the accuracy of Sen. Bettencourt’s 
claim that such bus transportation may be used to further a partisan political agenda. Again, 
the senator’s representations are wholly without merit since there is nothing in the TEV coali-
tion’s model resolution, website, or informational materials that states, suggests, or implies that 
transportation to the polls should be limited to voters of a particular persuasion. There has also 
been no evidence cited of any school district attempting to provide transportation on the basis of 
political preference. Considering that there is no factual basis for the senator’s contention that 
school districts are intending to use taxpayer-funded buses to transport only voters of a particular 
persuasion to the polls, we believe there are no circumstances giving rise to a potential violation 
of the Gift Clauses of the Texas Constitution.

Sen. Bettencourt also refers in his letter to the “Educator’s Oath to Vote,” developed and 
promulgated by the TEV coalition since 2016. The coalition proposed this voluntary “oath” for 
educators to use as a way of signifying their interest in being an active voter and their support for 
Texas schools. Sen. Bettencourt states in his opinion request, “I am concerned about the legal 
implications of coercing government employees to ascribe an oath to a particular viewpoint.” 
Here again the senator has woven misstatements of key facts into his request for a legal opinion 
– first with respect to the claim that any coercion has occurred, and second with his assertion that 
the oath espouses a particular viewpoint. The senator has not provided any substantiation of his 
claim that public school employees are being “coerced” to sign the Educator’s Oath to Vote. He 
has offered no evidence of coercion by any local school administrator or school board member, 
and certainly any such evidence would be contested if it were presented. As a member of the 
TEV coalition, ATPE maintains that the oath is not intended to be coercive in any way, but is in 
fact completely voluntary, non-binding, and symbolic. As with his claim of coercion, the senator 
also has not articulated any explanation for how support for Texas schools represents a particular 
partisan viewpoint any more than support for the Texas flag, Texas pledge, or Texas Constitution. 
ATPE and other members of the TEV coalition have shown that the oath is entirely non-partisan 
and as such espouses no partisan viewpoint, and the plain language of the oath supports this 
factual conclusion.

Bettencourt similarly alleges that encouraging public school employees to display an “I voted” 
sticker amounts to “compelling the speech of government employees.” Missing from the sen-
ator’s letter is any basis that would support the necessary leap in logic for his conclusion that 
merely “encouraging” employees to vote equates to “compelling” them to take a given action. The 
senator has offered no factual evidence that any employee has ever been “compelled” to wear 
an “I voted” sticker. Encouraging employees to wear an “I voted” sticker seems no different from 
encouraging students and staff of a school district to wear red, white, and blue clothing during 
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Celebrate Freedom Week, of which Sen. Bettencourt has been a vocal proponent. We question, 
again, how Sen. Bettencourt can support encouraging staff to wear patriotic colors while at the 
same time maintaining that encouraging employees to wear an “I voted” sticker is an infringement 
on free speech rights. 

We at ATPE are disheartened that a sitting state senator would submit a request for an advi-
sory opinion that is so replete with factual inaccuracies, misrepresentations, and illogical conclu-
sions. We are also deeply troubled by the fact that this request, when viewed in the context of 
Sen. Bettencourt’s press releases and attempts to focus media attention on his request, seems 
timed and designed to have a chilling effect on certain voting populations in the critical weeks 
leading up to the March 2018 primary elections. 

Grounded under Article 7 of the Texas Constitution, the Texas Education Code (TEC) §4.001 
states among its fundamental objectives: “Educators will prepare students to be thoughtful, active 
citizens who have an appreciation for the basic values of our state and national heritage and 
who can understand and productively function in a free enterprise society.” ATPE believes that 
educating students about the right to vote and encouraging voter participation within the educa-
tion community do serve the fundamental interest of democracy, arguably the most legitimate 
public purpose of all – a belief clearly shared by the drafters of the Texas Constitution. The fact 
that the interests of individual voters may at times align with those of ATPE, other TEV member 
partners, or other organizations both partisan and nonpartisan does not negate or invalidate the 
clear, legal, ethical, and noble purpose of nonpartisan GOTV efforts like the ones undertaken by 
the TEV coalition and many school districts. Texas voter turnout has languished below national 
averages for a very long time, and ATPE is committed to doing our part to help raise awareness 
of the importance of voting and find ways to make it easier for members of the education commu-
nity that we represent to exercise their right to vote. We hope that Attorney General Paxton will 
continue to uphold the constitutional rights of public school employees, school board members, 
and eligible students to vote and to participate in nonpartisan GOTV programs sponsored by the 
state of Texas and third-party entities such as ATPE and the TEV coalition.

Sincerely,

Jennifer M. Canaday, CAE
ATPE Governmental Relations Director
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December 12, 2017 OPINION COMMITTEE

Office of the Attorney General 
Attention Opinion Committee 
P.O. Box 12548 
Austin, Texas 78711-2548 

Dear General Paxton, 

11451 KATY FREEWAY, SUITE 209 

HOUSTON, TEXAS 77079 
(713) 464-0282

FAX (713) 461-0108 

It has come to my attention that several Texas independent school districts recently adopted a resolution purportedly 

designed to create a culture of voting. According to the website where the resolution can be found, the resolution is 

important because: 

The people you elect decide: 
1. How much to fund public schools
2. How much time, money, and attention is spent on standardized testing
3. Whether to support or undermine public education
4. Whether to privatize education in Texas.

See generally http://texaseducatorsvote.com/. These viewpoints espouse a political perspective on education. The 

website also links to other websites that are partisan in nature. 

As part of this partisan effort is an "Educator's Oath to VOTE." This Oath provides, in part, "I will vote in support of 

public education in the interest of the more than 5 million Texas school children." See 

http:ljtexaseducatorsvote.com/the-oath/. Each Texas school district is asked to "[g]et [the] 'Oath' prepared for [the] 

September [2017] board meeting agenda," see http://texaseducatorsvote.com/wp­

content/uploads/2017 /09/Superintendents-Timeline.pdf, and school districts are encouraged to "[o]ffer a reward for 

anyone who shows his/her confirm email that they submitted their signed oath." Id.

The resolution itself reads as follows: 

RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF _______ _ 
INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT 

WHEREAS, the Texas Election Code Sections 276.001 and 276.004 protect an employee's right to vote; 
WHEREAS, exercising one's right to vote is a civic duty that should be encouraged and promoted; 
WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees of ___ ISD seeks to create a culture of voting and encourages all District 
employees to model responsible citizenship for the benefit of students; 
WHEREAS, public education and the educated citizenry created by public education are the greatest safeguards to the 
State of Texas and the continuation of a free society; and the institution of public education is best protected by a robust 
and informed electorate; 
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